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The following is WWLP programming addressing Crime during 
the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were addressed through 
our locally produced news programming. 
________________________________________________ 
 
News    04/01/15   6pm                : 30 
 
A man from Springfield has pleaded guilty to second-degree murder for beating a mother of 
seven children to death in a dispute over drugs.  33-year-old Ronald Ruell Jr. was sentenced 
Tuesday in Hampden Superior Court to 25 years in prison.  He was convicted in the February 
2012 death of 38-year-old Judy Ramirez.  This is video of the site of that murder from 2012.  
Defense lawyer Calvin Carr said Ruell did not plan to kill Ramirez, but beat her because he 
wanted to steal her cocaine.  Ramirez died from a fractured sternum that caused internal 
bleeding. 
 
News    04/03/15   11pm                : 30 
 
Springfield Police have arrested a murder suspect in last week's shooting death 18 year old 
Kenneth Lopez.  Lopez body was found outside a house on Dwight Street on March 25th.  
Springfield police last night arrested 22-year-old Lee Manuel Rios and charged him with 
Murder.  During Rios' arrest on Nursery Street last night, police seized two loaded handguns, 
and more than a half ounce of cocaine.  An addition to Lee Rios, Police arrested Nelson Rios, 
Natalia Rivera and Maria Torres on drug and weapons charges. 
 
News    04/06/15   11pm                : 30 
 

Greenfield police have an arrest warrant out for a man accused of  posing a naked child.  
Police said 24-year-old Derek Lecompte has made threats to commit "suicide by cop" if police 
try to arrest him.  In addition to the child porn charge, he's wanted for resisting arrest.  Police 
said he's removed a GPS monitoring device.  Lecompte stands about 6’6”, weighs 250 
pounds and has a significant scar near his right eye.  His last address is in Greenfield.  If you 
have any information about him, you're asked to call Greenfield Police at 773-5411. 
 
News    04/07/15   11pm       : 30 
 
A former Springfield elementary school teacher is facing charges for allegedly sending a 
sexual photo to a former student.  Michael Cieboter once taught at the Pottenger Elementary 
School in East Springfield.  He is accused of sending a picture of his buttocks to a middle 
school student.  He then asked her to delete the photo because it wasn't meant for her.  
Springfield Public Schools spokeswoman Azell Cavaan told 22News Cieboter is no longer an 
employee of the district.  We've listed the springfield school department's social media 
guidelines on our website at wwlp.com. 
 
News    04/14/15   11pm       : 30 
 



15 people were arrested today during a "black lives matter" protest in Springfield.  
Police Sgt. John Delaney told 22news that officers blocked off the "X" for the protesters' 
safety.  Delaney said officers gave them ten chances to get out of the street, but they refused 
and were arrested.  The 15 protesters were charged with disorderly conduct.  Six were from 
Springfield, two from Northampton, and one each from West Springfield and Palmer.  The 
rest were from Franklin County. 
 
News    05/02/15   10pm      : 30 
 
A man was shot in broad daylight this afternoon in Holyoke near the city's YMCA.  Holyoke's 
latest shooting didn't happen in the shadows of the night.  Holyoke Police Lt. David Fournier 
told 22News one man was shot Saturday afternoon in broad daylight at 177 Elm 
Street.  That's only 2 blocks away from the city's YMCA, in the heart of a residential 
community.  The victim was shot at least once, and taken to the hospital, but is expected to 
live.  Lt. Fournier said detectives are continuing their investigation and are still searching for a 
suspect. The last shooting in Holyoke was nearly a month ago on Easter Sunday.  The victim 
was killed, making it the city's 2nd homicide of the year.  Adrian Dahlin says the reputation 
Holyoke gets from recent violence should not overshadow the good that is found in the city.  
Dahlin says these shooting sprees don't scare him away from the city; they motivate him to 
make it better.   
 
News    05/12/15   11pm       : 30 
 
Violence in Western Massachusetts tonight with shots fired in both Springfield and Holyoke.  
And in Springfield police are investigating a homicide.  Springfield Police have made an 
arrest.  There were at least two dozen officers outside on Franklin Street and inside a home 
here just after 7:30 tonight.  Springfield Police Sgt. John Delaney confirmed that detectives 
were investigating a murder.  A Springfield detective told 22News the victim was stabbed to 
death.   
 
News    05/15/15   5pm       : 30 
 
Springfield Police have identified the 25 year old woman who was stabbed to death earlier 
this week.  Sgt. John Delaney told 22News, Monique Van Zant was stabbed multiple times at 
her home on Franklin Street Tuesday night.  Her boyfriend, 27-year-old Van Dorsey Jr., has 
pleaded not guilty to murder and other charges.  A court psychiatrist testified Dorsey was 
high on PCP the night of the killing and was a regularly used the drug.  It was also revealed 
that Dorsey has a history of domestic violence.  He is being held without bail pending a 
competency hearing next week. 
 
News    05/23/15   6pm     : 30 
 
Police in Holyoke arrested a woman and charged with stabbing her husband in the head. 
Holyoke Police Lt. Larry Cournoyer told 22News it happened at about 6:00 this morning at 13 
Hamilton Street.  The woman allegedly stabbed her husband at least twice.  Once in the head 
and once in the shoulder.  When police got there, she was in the middle of cleaning up her 



bloody apartment.  Police were not able to find the knife.  The man taken to Baystate Medical 
Center with serious wounds, but he is expected to live.  The wife was charged with assault 
with intent to murder. 
 
News    05/30/15   10pm     : 30 
 
A man who's been wanted by police in Belchertown and Amherst since November of last year 
has been moved to the MOST WANTED list of the state police.  Keith Truehart is accused of 
a serious assault on a 9 month-old girl.  The infant was found bruised and bloody, with two 
fractured ribs.  Police determined Truehart was alone with the child when it happened.  
Truehart fled before police and paramedics got there.  Truehaert has ties to Belchertown, 
Amherst and Holyoke. 
 
News    06/02/15   6pm    : 30 
 
We have new details tonight about a terror suspect shot and killed today by Boston Police.  
Police Commissioner William Evans identified the suspect as 26-year-old Usaama 
Rahim.  He was shot around 7 this morning at a CVS pharmacy in the city's Roslindale 
neighborhood.  Commissioner Evans said when a city officer and FBI agent approached 
Rahim to talk to him, he pulled a military-style knife and lunged at them. 
 
News    06/10/15   11pm    : 30 
 
A man accused of beating a baby was found at the same apartment where the alleged abuse 
took place seven months ago.  State police arrested Keith Truehart in his girlfriend's 
Belchertown apartment early this morning.  Truehart was discovered hiding under the sink.  
Police had been searching for him since the beating of a nine month-old baby back in 
November.  22News was in court today at Truehart's arraignment.  He's facing several 
charges including assault and battery on a child with substantial injury.  He is being held 
without bail pending his next court hearing June 16th.  
 
News    06/12/15   11pm    : 30 
 
Former Springfield City Councilor John Lysak is free without bail tonight after his arraignment 
on child sexual assault charges.  Springfield Police arrested John Lysak early yesterday on a 
warrant out of Northampton. He was arraigned in Northampton District Court Thursday on a 
charge of indecent assault and battery on a child under 14.  The Northwestern DA's office 
said Lysak's accused of sexually assaulting a minor in Goshen last August.  Lysak served 
two terms on the Springfield City Council starting in 2009.  He is running to win back his seat 
from the man who defeated him in 2013.  Lysak's been ordered to wear a GPS Monitoring 
device, and is due back in court on July 9. 
 
News    06/29/15   6pm    : 30 
 
Two bank robberies and three suspicious packages closed off Downtown Springfield where 
crowds of people watched as those packages were detonated.  A tense afternoon in 



downtown Springfield.  Main and State Streets were shut down businesses evacuated when 
three suspicious packages were found following two bank robberies.  Springfield Police 
Sergeant John Delaney told 22news they were called to the United Bank at 115 State Street 
for an armed robbery just before Noon.  A small white package was outside, two more inside 
the bank.  Moments later, Springfield Police got the call for another bank robbery. This one 
just a couple blocks down Main Street at the Bank of America. Springfield Police said the 
suspect's description matched in each robbery.  As police searched for him throughout the 
city, the Springfield Arson and Bomb Squad quickly detonated the package outside United 
Bank.  They later discovered a brick inside two of the three packages.  The third was still 
being examined.  Springfield Police are looking for a dark-skinned Hispanic man, with a pock-
marked face, wearing a hooded sweatshirt, mirrored sunglasses. 
 
News    06/30/15   11pm    : 30 
 
Springfield Police made two quick arrests in a deadly shooting today.  One man is dead and 
another wounded after a shooting in Springfield's North End this afternoon.  And police have 
charged two brothers with murder.  A 20 year-old man who was shot in the chest, died at 
Baystate Medical Center.  You can see EMTs working on the victim on your screen right 
now.  The other victim was shot in the hand and back.  He's recovering at Mercy Medical 
Center.  Springfield Police Sgt. John Delaney told 22News the men were shot at the 
intersection of Prospect and Massasoit Streets around 4:30 this afternoon.  Someone was 
trying to bring the victim who was shot in the chest to the hospital, but he called 9-1-1 after 
the victim collapsed at Allendale Street.  Springfield police have arrested 25 year-old Erik 
Rivera and his brother 27 year-old Yeyson Rivera.  They have both been charged them with 
murder.  And the two are being held without the right to bail.  
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

The following is WWLP programming addressing Education 
during the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were addressed 
through our locally produced news programming. 
___________________________________________________________ 
   
News    04/01/15   5:30pm          : 30 
 
 

STCC President Dr. Ira H. Rubenzahl and Worcester State University President Barry M. 
Maloney will sign a $30,000 degree agreement on Thursday, which will provide students with 
the opportunity to complete their associate degree at STCC and transfer directly to Worcester 
State University to complete their bachelor's degree for a fixed overall cost of $30,000 for four 
years.  The agreement expands upon the current MassTransfer agreement in place between 
the schools for general business and liberal arts transfer students and streamlines the 
transition from completion of a selected STCC associate degree program to enrollment and 
subsequent graduation in a corresponding bachelor's degree program at Worcester State 
University. 
 
News    04/13/15   10pm          : 30 
 
Bishop Mitchell Rozanski met with Cathedral and Holyoke Catholic High School students and 
parents tonight in West Springfield.  This was the first of two meetings to discuss plans for a 
Regional Catholic High School.  The actual location of the school hasn't been decided, but 
the Bishop said they have four sites in mind.  That Includes property the Diocese owns on 
Brush Hill in West Springfield, and a site in Chicopee near the St. Stans cemetery, also 
owned by the diocese.  They're also looking at the old Uniroyal building site in Chicopee. And 
are still considering putting the new school on Cathedral's current location on Surrey Road.   
 
News    04/24/15   6pm          : 30 
 
Holyoke city leaders and parents want to know whether the state will take over the city's 
schools.  For more than a decade, Holyoke Public Schools have been trailing behind other 
systems across Massachusetts.  State education leaders have concerns about standardized 
test scores, the graduation rate, and reading levels.  The commissioner recommended a 
state takeover.  The Holyoke School Committee, led by Mayor Alex Morse, wants the 
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education to vote on the possible receivership of 
Holyoke Public Schools at their meeting next week.  They believe delaying it further would 
negatively impact students, faculty, staff, and the city.  22News spoke with Holyoke parents 
who said the most important thing is that their kids get the tools they need to succeed, state 
takeover or not.  The Department of Elementary and Secondary Education will hold a public 
hearing this Monday the 27th from 4-7PM at the War Memorial Building on Appleton Street.  
The input they receive could influence a possible vote at their meeting the following day.  
 



News    04/28/15   10pm          : 30 
 
Major changes are coming to Holyoke Public Schools.  The Board of Elementary and 
Secondary Education voted to place the Holyoke School District in receivership today.  The 
parents we spoke to here at Holyoke High School were against receivership.  But a high 
school dropout told me he thinks it's positive. Graduation rates going up test scores going up.  
That's what Holyoke parents would like to see in their school system; which has chronically 
underperformed on state standards since 2003.   The state board of education voted 8-3 to 
place Holyoke schools in receivership Tuesday.  Parents are fearful.  Holyoke will be the 
second district to be taken over by the state.  Lawrance became the first in 2011.  Three 
years later, that district's dropout rate was cut in half.  And their math proficiency levels 
reached historic highs.  Many of the parents said they're most concerned about what those 
changes would be and when they would happen. But a former student of Holyoke High 
School, who actually dropped out this year, said he thinks it's for the best.  The Board will 
appoint a "receiver" this summer.  The receiver will have the power to hire and fire staff, and 
void union contracts to turn the city's schools around.  We've listed the changes in Lawrance 
on our website at WWLP.com 
 
News    04/28/15   5pm          : 30 
 
The Holyoke School District is now under state control.  8 to 3 was the final vote, in favor of a 
state receivership of Holyoke Schools.  Each board member said this was a last resort option 
for them and it didn't come easy, especially after listening to testimony from more than 80 
people last night in Holyoke.  This now means that Holyoke is considered a Level 5 school, 
only the second in Massachusetts, after Lawrence, to be controlled by the state.  Those in 
favor of state receivership said they were all concerned that the underserved students weren't 
getting the quality education they needed, and that the low test scores and graduation rates 
proved that.  The three against receivership believed that Superintendent Dr. Sergio Paez 
was making the improvements he was hired to make. 
 
News    05/01/15   11pm          : 30 
 
The state education commissioner is clarifying the process about the state takeover of the 
Holyoke school district.  Holyoke schools are now under control of the state, and many 
parents and students want to know what comes next.  Education Commissioner Mitchell 
Chester clarified he recommended the receivership after reviewing district performance for 7 
years.  This is not a punishment.  This is not a stigma.  To the extent that the community of 
Holyoke is willing to embrace this as an opportunity, this will be a partnership between the 
state and the city that will benefit the city going forward.  Commissioner Chester is the interim 
receiver until one is appointed at the end of May.  Chester's goal is to have a plan to turn 
Holyoke schools around by September.  He will meet with students and staff in the coming 
months to build upon teaching strategies that work, and change those that don't.  Holyoke 
has the lowest graduation rate of any district in the state, and one of the highest dropout 
rates.  Current Superintendent Dr. Sergio Paez will help supervise the district until June.   
 
News    05/18/15   11pm          : 30 



 
There is a movement among parents of school-age children to "opt out" of standardized 
testing.  And that movement came to Agawam tonight.  About a dozen people attended an 
informational forum on Common Core at the Agawam Senior Center.  "Agawam Parents for 
Children First" hosted the forum. They hope to let elected officials know that parents want a 
say in their children's education.  A common core supporter was also invited to the forum, but 
none came. 
 
News    05/19/15   6pm          : 30 
 

We're getting an update on what state receivership means for Holyoke Public Schools.  Since 
Holyoke first became a state responsibility on April 28th, there have been board of education 
representatives in the district every day.  One message we've gotten clearly is help us figure 
out how to better things in Holyoke.  Progress is made in the transition from local to state 
control of Holyoke Public Schools.  Interim receiver of the school district, Education 
Commissioner Mitchell Chester has narrowed down the list for his permanent replacement.  
There are four people who are on our list, who we're looking at closely and in fact, two of 
them have sort of emerged as the leading candidates, so I hope we will be able to announce 
the receiver within a couple of weeks. He said three are Latinos, two are men, two are 
women, and they're all very experienced.  At the meeting, one concern among board 
members was how members of the Holyoke community and parents could really have their 
voices be heard by the state in this transition process.  The educational reform program, 
Project Grad, will no longer be in the district.  A plan is expected to be finalized by late 
summer.  You can find a list of when there will be public community conversations on our 
website, wwlp.com.  
 
News    05/29/15   5pm          : 30 
 
Continuing our coverage on the new Regional Catholic high school that is set to be built in 
western Massachusetts.  Bishop Mitchell Rozanski announced today Cathedral high school 
and Holyoke Catholic high school will merge to become Pope Francis High School.  And, 
Cathedral high school in Springfield has finally been demolished.  The demolition comes just 
days before the 4th anniversary of the June, 1, 2011 tornado that heavily damaged the 
school.  It's not yet clear where the new school will be located.  The Diocese is expected to 
reveal the location next month. 
 
News    06/05/15   11pm          : 30 
 
A lack of funding could spell the end to a popular program in the Springfield school district.  
Parents, Teachers and students packed the Springfield Central High School Library Friday 
night, in hopes of saving the Parent Teacher Home Visit program.  These visits enable 
teachers to get better understanding of their students' home lives, something many parents 
support.  In the past, the school district relied on grants.  But with no grant money this year, 
The Pioneer Valley Project needs $200,000 dollars to fund home visits next year, less than 
1% of the system's $450 million dollar budget.  This program has been going on here in 
Springfield since 2006, it's the 2nd in the country behind Sacramento California.  
Home Visits started at the Duggan Middle School and has since spread to five Springfield 



schools.  Parents, teachers and even students all said it's very positive on several levels.  
Springfield School committee members are expected to vote on the proposed budget June 
11th. 
 
News    06/10/15   11pm          : 30 
 
UMass students may have to dig a little deeper to pay for their education. Students could 
soon be looking at their first increase in tuition in three years, costing them almost $600 
dollars.  Students will likely pay more to attend UMass next year.  This after the UMass 
trustees' finance committee recommended a five percent tuition increase Wednesday. The 
exact amount will depend on how much money the university system receives in state aid.  
After a freeze on tuition and fees for the last two years, the committee on administration and 
finance unanimously approved a tuition increase of 5%.  Depending on which campus a 
student attends, extra fees will range from $552 to $580 dollars.  20% of the fee increase will 
be focused on providing financial aid to students, but one student told 22news the cost is too 
high as it is.  UMass has asked the state for $578 million in state aid for 2016.  The House 
and senate have budgeted $40 to $60 million dollars less than that.  The full board of trustees 
will consider the increase when they meet June 17th.  The board will also consider a $250 
dollar "technology fee" for infrastructure needs. 
 
News    06/11/15   6pm          : 30 
 
Parents, teachers and education officials debated the benefits of standardized testing in 
schools.  Right now, passing the MCAS is a requirement to graduate high school. Some state 
lawmakers want to change that.  Parents, teachers and state lawmakers testified before the 
legislature's Education Committee criticizing high school standardized tests, such as MCAS.  
So many people showed up to testify, the hearing had to be moved to the largest auditorium 
in the State House. Later this year, the Baker administration will decide whether the state will 
continue with MCAS or switch to the PARCC exam the Partnership for Assessment of 
Readiness for College and Careers.  Critics want to impose a three-year pause on using the 
MCAS, or any other standardized test, as a high school graduation requirement.  They argue 
that teachers spend way too much time focusing on test preparation and the pressure it puts 
on students.  Top education officials, on the other hand, argue these tests provide 
important performance data on both students and teachers.  The Board of Education has until 
November to decide whether to implement the national PARCC exam. 
 
News    06/14/15   6pm          : 30 
 
This was a day to help high school students further their education.  The Edward P. Boland 
Scholarship fund today helped 30 western Massachusetts young people pay for their 
education.  Today, during the 25th annual scholarship breakfast at the school, which is 
named in honor of former Congressman Boland, the students received their scholarship 
money of up to $2,500 dollars each.  The Congressman's widow, Attorney Mary Boland, has 
kept alive her late husband's passion for helping deserving students attend college. 
 
News    06/19/15   11pm          : 30 



 
The new Pope Francis High School will be built at the former site of Cathedral High School 
on Surrey Road in Springfield.  Students were forced out four years ago after the June 1st 
Tornado.  Today means that we put closure on a chapter that started really with the tornado 
but instead I think started before the tornado and the need to look at Catholic secondary 
education.  The new, regional school represents a merger between Cathedral and Holyoke 
Catholic High School.  The location of where the school would be placed was also narrowed 
down to the land owned by Saint Stanislaus Parish off of Memorial Avenue in Chicopee. But 
it was expected to cost between 2 to $4 million to build there, and the site in Springfield is 
expected to cost 50 million which the Bishop says leaves more for endowment and the 
building.  Construction of the new Pope Francis High School is expected to be completed in 
2018.  It will be about 126,000 square feet and be able to carry about 450 to 500 students.  
It's a bit smaller than the original 275,000 square foot building that was Cathedral High 
School.  Students from Cathedral and Holyoke Catholic helped contribute to pre-renderings, 
and came up with the new Pope Francis High School cardinal mascot they will be sharing.  
It's a historic investment in Catholic education. For the first time in Holyoke Catholics 
education we will have some much need amenities such as a gymnasium and a 
theatre.  CBT architects will design the school and marketing and development will begin next 
month. 
 
 



The following is WWLP programming addressing Environment 
during the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were addressed 
through our locally produced news programming. 
___________________________________________________________ 
 
News    04/10/15   6pm           : 30 
 
The cooler weather we've been having has been somewhat beneficial.  You may have 
noticed a lack of insects lately but that is all about to change.  Now that we're into April, we 
usually see more in the way of bugs around, but the cooler weather has prevented them from 
becoming active.  Although with warmer weather in the forecast you'll likely be seeing more 
and more of those tiny pests. 
 
News    04/21/15   6am           : 30 
 
Massachusetts is ranked in the top five for the most environmentally friendly states in the 
country.  That's according to a survey by Wallethub.com.  It reports Massachusetts scored 
best for its energy efficiency efforts.  The state also scored high for its air quality, gas 
consumption per capita, and for having a large percentage of the population choosing 
alternative ways to get to work, other than driving. 
 
News    04/23/15   5pm           : 30 
 
Spring is here! We can finally start to see those flowers blooming.  You might already be 
sneezing and sniffling and chances are its only going to get worse.  It was a cool and breezy 
spring day Thursday but you've probably been seeing more buds and flowers on the trees.  
This year's long cold winter has delayed the growing season but now that it's been getting 
warmer everything is starting to bloom and the tree pollen season is underway.  Some people 
are affected more by the pollen than others.  If you are an allergy sufferer there are some 
things you can do to help find some relief.   Allergist, Dr. Robert McGovern says that in 
addition to taking over the counter medications there are some other things you can do.  Stay 
indoors during the peak pollen hours of the day you can use air conditioning in your car to 
filter out the pollen rather than leave the windows open after you outside come in and take a 
shower and get the pollen off you.  Right now tree pollen is in the medium to high range with 
Maple, Poplar and Elm being the main allergens.  If your allergies are severe enough and 
over the counter medication is not helping you may want to see an allergist.  
 
News    04/26/15   10pm           : 30 
 
This is the last weekend for open burning in communities where it is acceptable.  Some cities 
and towns allow "open burning" where you can burn certain materials outside.  Open burning 
season is January 15th to May 1st. Chicopee, Holyoke, Springfield, and West Springfield *do 
not* allow open burning.  Cigarettes and embers from open burning are the 2 biggest causes 
of spring brush fires.  If you choose to burn something outside, it can only be from 10 a.m. to 



4 p.m., and must be a minimum of 75 feet away from all buildings.  You can find a link that 
explains open burning policies on our website at WWLP.com.   
 
News    05/13/15   6pm           : 30 
 
Once again, much of western Massachusetts is dealing with an increased danger for brush 
fires.  Another sunny, dry and breezy day.  We are under a Red Flag warning which means 
we are at in increased risk for brush fires.  The warning applies to Franklin, Hampshire and 
Berkshire Counties.  The Greenfield Fire Department says you should avoid outside fires.  If 
you do need to have one, make it small, be sure you have a garden house nearby and don't 
pile your wood more than two feet high.  Greenfield says they've already dealt with some 
serious brush fires caused by sparks from trains on the tracks, and they say it doesn't take 
much. 
 
News    05/22/15   12pm           : 30 
 
After a little bit of rain earlier this week the dry weather is back.  It's been so dry lately that we 
are now seeing drought conditions.  The weather has been pretty nice lately but our dry 
weather is coming at a cost.  Farmers have been irrigating their fields due to the persistent 
drier than normal conditions.  The U.S Drought Monitor now has all of Massachusetts in D1 
or the moderate drought category. Some home owners are seeing the effects of the dry 
weather on their lawns. Some lawns are still pretty green while others are showing signs of 
the lack of rainfall.  And water levels like here on the Westfield River continue to go down.   
River levels are lower than what we would expect to see this time of year.  But despite the dry 
weather so far there are no water restrictions in place. And for Westfield resident’s 
construction on the Granville Reservoir is finished and the reservoir has been refilled.  But if 
the dry weather continues we'll likely see some water restrictions being put in place across 
western Massachusetts. 
 
News    05/28/15   11pm           : 30 
 
Thunderstorms rocked parts of western Massachusetts for a second day in row. And once 
again, strong winds caused damage and outages.  Severe thunderstorms ripped across the 
four western counties Thursday afternoon. Franklin County saw the most damage from these 
fast-moving storms.  Residents told 22 news it felt severe enough that they thought they 
should have taken cover in the basement.  Here in Conway residents lost power due to down 
trees on electric lines, Main Poland Road was shut down for several hours after the storm.  
Along with Conway, Greenfield and Ashfield were among the areas that were heavily hit by 
the storm.  Eversource Energy crews were there to restore power to several hundred 
customers.  But they couldn't start working until large trees were removed from the power 
lines.  One Resident told 22news they bought a generator because they've been losing power 
too often due to storm damage in heavily wooded, rural Franklin County. 
 
News    05/29/15   11pm           : 30 
 



The Spring Allergy season is in full bloom!  It looks like snow in the spring, but it’s not.  It's 
actually pollen!  Not only does it leave a film on your car, it can aggravate your allergies.  If 
you already suffer from allergies it's about to get a whole lot worse.  This Saturday, western 
Massachusetts is on a high pollen alert.  We increased pollen levels when the wind stirs 
warm dry air.  Looking at the United States as a whole, you can see western Massachusetts, 
along with the entire North East really being hit the hardest.  So, if you're looking from some 
relief in the morning, pick an over the counter allergy medicine that’s non-drowsy.  
Dr. Helfand said all allergy medicines with antihistamines are good.  So you can save some 
money by picking a non-brand name. 
 
News    05/29/15   6pm           : 30 
 
It has been confirmed.  A microburst caused all that storm damage Wednesday in the 
Franklin County town of Conway.  The National Weather service says winds of 80 miles an 
hour hit a half-mile stretch of Bent Nail Road.  There were also downed trees across the 
Deerfield River in Shelburne, where the NWS says wind speeds were likely closer to 60 miles 
per hour.  No one was injured. 
 
News    06/04/15   6pm           : 30 
 

Western Massachusetts has been in a moderate drought these last few weeks. We finally got 
some significant rain this week.  22News found out if it was enough to get western 
Massachusetts out of the drought.  Rain's been rare these days.  But some people are happy 
to see a little rain.  A lot of lawns are sporting some brown, leaving some homeowners no 
choice but to water their lawns themselves.  To help us measure just how dry the ground is, 
we use the US drought monitor, which comes out with new data every week.  According to 
the new US drought monitor, the measurable rainfall we got this past weekend was still not 
enough.  Thursday morning we found out most of western Massachusetts is still in the 
"moderate drought" category.  The one exception: a small portion of eastern Hampden 
County, which has made it to "abnormally dry."  But the heavy downpours like we saw this 
week, aren't always the best way to get us out of a drought.  Spring rains will normally supply 
enough water for the upcoming summer season.  With the official date of summer being June 
21st, that might not be the case this year.   
 
News    06/09/15   5pm           : 30 
 
There is a severe thunderstorm watch for all of western Massachusetts until 8:00 tonight.  A 
line of strong storms has been moving eastward from New York State.  Driving into Westfield 
on the Pike from Chicopee the dark clouds swallowed up the sunshine within a couple of 
miles.  A storm is classified as severe if the wind gusts exceed 58 miles per hour, or if there is 
hail one inch in diameter or larger.   The National Weather Service expects these storms to 
bring winds exceeding 60 miles per hour and nickel sized hail in some cases.  Other 
dangerous factors that come with some of these storms is the lightning, wind and heavy rain.  
There hasn't been a lot of lightning with these storms, but they have brought dime sized hail 
and brought trees and wires down in New York State.    
 
News    06/16/15   6pm           : 30 



 
Massachusetts made a record amount of maple syrup this year.  75-thousand gallons of 
maple syrup was made in Massachusetts this year, making it the best year on record.  That's 
a 23% increase from last year.  The amount of maple production in Massachusetts has been 
steadily increasing over the past few years.   
 
News    06/19/15   5pm           : 30 
 
If you thought last month was warmer than normal you're right, it was. According to the 
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration May 2015 was the warmest May on record 
globally. So far this June temperatures have been running a little cooler than normal but that 
was not the case last month.  According to NOAA the global average temperature over land 
and the oceans for May 2015 was the highest for the month of May since record keeping 
began in 1880.  During the month of May here in western Massachusetts we saw 
temperatures above normal on a number of occasions making it up into the 80’s and 
90’s.  The average temperature globally was 1.57 degrees above the 20th century average 
and broke the previous record set last year in 2014.  Nationally 15 states in the eastern part 
of the country were much warmer than average.  Here in New England, Massachusetts, 
Connecticut, New Hampshire and Rhode Island all had a record warm May.  
 
News    06/28/15   9am           : 30 
 

Driving in the rain can be dangerous and parts of western Massachusetts are under a flood 
watch over the next 24 hours.  We're live in Holyoke this morning checking out the road 
conditions for you.  The rain has started to taper off, so no signs of flooding yet, but that could 
change this afternoon.  The rain is expected to pick up again which can be extremely 
dangerous for drivers.  Many people underestimate how dangerous driving in heavy rain can 
be until they hydroplane or have trouble braking, which is why experts say you should always 
plan ahead and take your time on the road.  Slowing down is the only way to keep your car 
from hydroplaning.  One of the most dangerous times to drive is right after it starts raining, 
because oil on the road makes roads slippery.  And of course, avoid deep puddles, driving 
through them could cause your car to stall.  A flood watch is in effect for parts of western 
Massachusetts until tomorrow morning. 
 



 

The following is WWLP programming addressing Government 
during the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were addressed 
through our locally produced news programming. 
___________________________________________________________ 
 
News    04/02/15   11pm            : 30 
 
 

A state lawmaker wants to change the way Massachusetts divides local aid among cities and 
towns.  Local Aid provides additional funding for critical services like police and fire 
departments.  The statewide local aid formula was frozen back in 2009, and has been 
distributed by the same percentage for every community since then.  New Bedford State 
Representative Antonio Cabral believes unrestricted local aid should be distributed based on 
a city or town's needs, and their ability to raise their own revenue through property taxes.  He 
said the system that's in place now doesn't allow for Gateway Cities, like Springfield and 
Holyoke. 
 
News    04/02/15   6pm            : 30 
 
Federal court officials in Springfield held a panel discussion today to share ideas on 
managing the recent surge in opiate abuse across our state.  Governor Charlie Baker has 
called opiate addiction is 'the single greatest public health issue' our commonwealth faces.  
We've also heard it called an epidemic, especially in our region, as the number of deaths 
continues to increase.  It's affecting every community, and leaders from offices and 
departments across our state believe a combined effort is the only way to help those affected 
individuals and families.  Congressman Richard Neal, District Court Judge Mark Mastroianni 
and U.S. Attorney Carmen Ortiz were among those who spoke today about how to work 
together more effectively.   
 
News    04/13/15   6pm            : 30 
 

It was the public's turn to have their say about the state budget.  State budget writers spent 
the day listening to people who had a lot to say about the Governor's $38-billion dollar 
spending plan.  The largest auditorium of the State House was open to the public Monday.  
People from across Massachusetts had five minutes each to plead with state lawmakers to 
adequately fund services that many depend on.  Massachusetts residents who qualify for 
food stamps are finding themselves cut off or denied their benefits after the State Department 
of Transitional Assistance switched over to an automated system.  The Food Bank of 
Western Massachusetts testified that client documents and renewal forms are not being 
properly reviewed by the DTA.  They're asking the state to update the system because many 
families are losing benefits without notice and millions of federal tax dollars to pay for food 
stamps are going unclaimed.  The state of Massachusetts is currently losing $9.5 million 
dollars every month that could be coming into our Commonwealth from the federal 
government.   More than one-hundred people signed up to testify before the state 
legislature's budget committee.  Taxpayers will not see any new fees or taxes in the fiscal 



year that begins July 1.  The House is expected to release their budget proposal on 
Wednesday.  
 
News    04/14/15   5:30pm          : 30 
 
Help is on the way for cities and towns recovering from last winter's snowstorms.  
Fresh from his trip from Washington Governor Charlie Baker sat down with the city and town 
leaders about snow recovery efforts.  He told members of the Local Government Advisory 
Commission that the federal government will only cover damage from the first major 
snowstorm.  Western Massachusetts counties did not qualify for federal disaster relief.  The 
region will receive state funding to patch up potholes.  Municipal leaders praised the 
Governor for releasing $200-million dollars last week for local road repairs.  State funding for 
road repairs will be distributed based on a city or town's road miles, population and 
employment. 
 
News    05/13/15   11pm           : 30 
 
Some US lawmakers want to stop government programs from collecting large amounts of 
information on Americans.  Today, the House of Representatives approved the USA freedom 
act. The bill that would end the government's bulk collection of personal data and replace it 
with a more tailored program that would allow phone companies to do the collection instead.  
The senate still must vote on the bill. 
 
News    05/15/15   5:30pm  : 30 
 
Governor Charlie Baker went to Washington to try to keep health insurance costs from 
increasing.  Governor Baker is asking the federal government to waive or delay some 
portions of the Affordable Care Act for Massachusetts residents.  The state was denied 
similar ACA waivers twice in the past.  People who own or work for a small business, or use 
the Health Connector website could see their insurance premiums go up by as much as 50% 
next year.  Governor Baker is asking that Massachusetts be allowed to use its own rating 
factors that set health insurance costs for small businesses.  He also hopes to delay the 
expansion of the small group health insurance market from companies with 1 to 50 
employees to those with 1 to 100 employees.  These anticipated changes would impact 
smaller health insurance companies, such as Health New England.  No response yet from 
the federal government, but we'll keep you updated on our website at WWLP.com. 
 
News    05/30/15   6pm           : 30 
 
The program that allows the National Security Agency to collect vast amounts of phone 
records and internet data will expire Monday, unless Congress votes to renew it by tomorrow.  
It's called the Patriot Act.  It consists of surveillance laws used against spies and potential 
terrorists, but it also empowers the government to collect bulk data on its citizens.  And after 
14 years, one of its most controversial provisions, Section 215, will expire at exactly 12:01 
Monday morning, unless Congress chooses to renew it.  The Patriot Act was enacted shortly 
after the September 11th terrorist attacks as a way to catch potential terrorism suspects 



ahead of time. But it's also a way to look at everything you do on the Internet, and even on 
your phone.  If Congress doesn't compromise Sunday, key parts of the law will expire.  One 
part is controversial: the collection of domestic phone records in the United States.  That's 
why some Americans hope it's not renewed.  Section 206 would also expire, which allows the 
FBI to collect data on non-U.S. suspects who aren't already linked to foreign governments or 
terrorist groups.  However, the FBI hasn't been able to point out any major terrorism cases 
they've cracked because of the Patriot Act.  The Obama Administration says that if the 
provisions aren't renewed, the U.S. could be more vulnerable to an attack.   
 
News    06/24/15   5:30pm          : 30 
 

There's a push to ban plastic bags in Greenfield.  A ban that some lawmakers want to make 
statewide.  The environment versus convenience.  Greenfield is proposing to ban plastic 
bags, bottles and containers throughout the town.  Some lawmakers say it's a move the state 
needs to enforce.  Not everyone agrees. Others told 22News they'd support a ban, but don't 
care for reusable bags either. Those opposed say plastic bags can be reused to line trash 
bins and pick up pet waste.  They say it would cost businesses more money.  So far, 15 
communities in Massachusetts have banned single use plastic bags.  According to State 
Senator Jamie Eldridge, the U.S. uses 100-billion plastic bags every year. 
 
News    06/25/15   6pm            : 30 
 
Today, the U.S. Supreme Court decided to uphold the Affordable Care Act.  It means that 
nearly 9-million Americans will be able to continue to afford their federally subsidized health 
insurance.  Conservative Chief Justice John Roberts was among the majority of the 6-3 
Supreme Court vote.  The ruling means the government can continue providing tax help to 
8.7 million Americans who live in states where there's no insurance marketplace established 
to get insurance. Opponents of the Affordable Care Act argued that the federal government 
should not be helping those people.  34 states, mostly governed by Republicans, don't have 
their own insurance exchanges.  People told 22News they're happy Obamacare was upheld. 
 



 

The following is WWLP programming addressing Health-
Smoking during the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were 
addressed through our locally produced news programming. 
 
 
News    04/08/15   11pm              : 30 
 
A 12 year tradition of helping teenager’s lead healthy lives continued in Springfield's Mason 
Square tonight.  Dozens of teens took part in the 12th annual Teen Health Night at the Mason 
Square Neighborhood Health Center.  "Teen Night" staffed informational tables focused on 
pregnancy prevention, bullying, help finding jobs, proper eye care and healthy eating. 
 
News    04/09/15   11pm              : 30 
 

The town of Amherst is considering raising the minimum ago to buy tobacco. Tonight the 
board of health heard from the community before it makes its decision.  Four communities in 
western Massachusetts have raised the minimum age to buy tobacco from 18-to-21.  Now 
Amherst could be next.  Thursday, the Board of Health heard comments from a state health 
leader.  That’s why the proposal also aims to ban the sale of flavored e-cigarettes and raise 
the minimum age to purchase e-cigs to 21.  Fewer than ten people turned out for Thursday's 
public hearing, but the residents who did show up, supported the age increase.  The board of 
health is also considering a restriction to keep tobacco retailers 500 feet from schools.  The 
Board of Health plans to make a decision May 14th. 
 
News    04/13/15   11pm              : 30 
 
A medical marijuana dispensary could be open and operating in Northampton this fall.  New 
England Treatment Access has been in the process of trying to open a medical marijuana 
dispensary in the city for two years.  The Northampton Building Inspector approved locating 
the dispensary in a former  physician's office at 118 Conz Street.  Department of Health 
spokesman Scott Zoback told 22News the company has also been approved to grow 
marijuana at their facility in Franklin. 
 
News    04/14/15   11pm              : 30 
 
Massachusetts Health Insurance Companies are about to feel the impact of Obamacare.  
Other states have to play "catch-up" with our state, but  business expenses could grow for 
some companies here.  98% of Massachusetts citizens are insured under the State Health 
Connector.  The Affordable Care Act, "Obamacare," has a goal of 100% coverage.  And a 
federal mandate under Obamacare, will force insurance companies to share the risk for the 
people who still have no health coverage.  It's assumed that the people who have no 
insurance aren't as healthy, and will cost more to cover. 
 
News    05/24/15   10pm              : 30 



 
Cigarette smokers will once again be reminded of exactly what they are buying when 
purchasing a pack.  Packages will now have to read that the product is intentionally designed 
to ensure addiction.  That decision came after a 15 -year old racketeering case in 
Washington.  The US claims that 9 cigarette manufacturers hid the health consequences and 
addictiveness of cigarettes. 
 
News    06/07/15   6pm              : 30 
 
A health fair that serves as a lifeline for many in Springfield's Inner city.  It's become a 
tradition for the Shiloh 7th Day Adventist Church at Mason square. The church lawn becomes 
the place to go for every imaginable type of health improvement information. From making it 
possible for elderly inferm to get homecare to getting your blood pressure checked.  
Hundreds of neighbors stopped by for healthful advice. Pastor Walter Rose sees this annual 
health fair as a means of strengthening the mason square neighborhood.  The community 
that's healthy is able to do extraordinary things for their home, their families and their 
children.  Those providing information and direction ran the gamut of helping a community 
solve a range of problems, by bringing possible solutions right to their doorstep. 
 
News    06/15/15   5:30pm           : 30 
 
An effort to legalize recreational marijuana is gaining traction in Massachusetts.  
Proponents of the full legalization of marijuana believe it will create thousands of jobs and 
take business away from the "black market."  Two groups are working to place a question on 
the 2016 ballot legalizing the use of recreational marijuana in Massachusetts.  Supporters 
say it would create thousands of jobs in a newly regulated market and take business away 
from the illegal drug trade.  They face opposition from top state elected officials including: 
Governor Charlie Baker and Attorney General Maura Healey.  Boston Mayor Marty Walsh 
said he may even be willing to lead the effort against the legalization of marijuana.  State 
Representative Frank Smizik told 22 News he wants to hear the debate, but he's concerned 
about marijuana getting into the hands of children.  Ballot question committees have until 
August fifth to submit language to the Attorney General's office. 
 
News    06/19/15   5:30pm           : 30 
 
Pretty soon, you'll have to be 21 years old to buy tobacco products in the town of Greenfield.   
Right now, if you're 18 years old, you can legally buy tobacco products in the town of 
Greenfield.  However, come July 1st, that will all change.  That's because the town's health 
board voted back in March to raise the legal tobacco buying age to 21.  Many people who 
support this law of raising the legal buying age of cigarettes and other tobacco products hope 
it will make it harder for people under 21 to smoke.  Other people told 22News, this new law 
raises a lot of questions.  The new regulations will also ban most shops from selling flavored 
tobacco AND cap the total number of retail tobacco permits in town to 25.  The town of 
Greenfield is 52nd community in Massachusetts to raise the legal buying age of tobacco. 
 
News    06/22/15   6pm           : 30 



 
People in Springfield's Brightwood neighborhood had an opportunity to learn about their 
health today for free!   Today's health fair, offering free testing, was ahead of this weekend's 
national HIV testing day, June 27th.  According to the latest statistics from the Aids 
Foundation of western Massachusetts, there were close to 2000 people living with HIV/AIDS 
in Hampden and Hampshire counties; more than 1100 in Springfield alone.  HIV can be 
transmitted through unprotected sex, unsterilized tattoo needles, or injection drug use. 
 
News    06/24/15   11pm           : 30 
 

You now have to be 21 years old to buy tobacco products in the city of Holyoke.   
The Holyoke Board of Health voted unanimously this afternoon to raise the legal age 
to purchase tobacco.  This includes products like e-cigarettes and liquid nicotine.  Under the 
new rules, any adult, including parents are prohibited from buying tobacco products for a 
minor.  The new rules also ban e-cigarettes from being smoked in public places.   
 



The following is WWLP programming addressing Jobs during 
the 2nd quarter of 2015.  These issues were addressed through 
our locally produced news programming. 
 
News    04/03/15   12pm             : 30 
 
Employers added only 126,000 jobs in March.  That marks the fewest jobs added since 
December of 2013 and ends a streak of 12 straight months of gains above 
200,000.  According to the labor department, the unemployment rate remains at 5.5%.  The 
manufacturing, construction and government sectors shed workers and hiring at restaurants 
has plunged since February.  Economists believe if hiring continues to slow, the Federal 
Reserve may delay raising interest rates. 
 
News    04/14/15   11pm             : 30 
 
Massachusetts Labor groups have been pushing for a higher minimum wage; and new 
research shows they might have a good argument.  Minimum wage in Massachusetts is $9 
an hour.   It will rise to $11 over the next three years, but many people say even that still isn't 
enough.  Wage growth is well behind the economy's growth.  And in Massachusetts, it's 
affecting nearly 600,000 people who live off of $9 an hour.  According to the Massachusetts 
Budget and Policy Center if minimum wage had kept up with inflation from 1968 until now, it 
would be nearly $18 an hour, but it's half of that, and many people here say that's impossible 
to leave off of.  Some would say the compromise is on its way.   Minimum wage will increase 
another two dollars more over the next few years. But minimum wage earners will tell you, a 
couple extra bucks still might not be enough.  10 states tie minimum wage to the cost of 
living, Massachusetts is not one of them.  
 
News    04/14/15   12pm             : 30 
 
A pay gap between men and women continues to persist in Massachusetts.  The national 
partnership for Women and Families is arguing that men continue to earn more money than 
women in Massachusetts.  The groups analyzed U.S. census data and reports that full-time 
employed women in Massachusetts are currently earning $.82 for every one dollar men earn.  
Karl Petrick, economics professor at Western New England University told 22News, the issue 
used to be blamed on women more commonly working in jobs that tend to pay lower, but he 
says that's no longer the case, arguing now women and men doing the same job with the 
same education level are very often making different pay early on in their careers. 
 
News    04/21/15   11pm             : 30 
 
Unemployment in Springfield is the lowest it’s been in years.  The city's unemployment rate 
fell to 9% in March, from 9.6% in February.  Those numbers are from the Executive office of 
Labor and Workforce Development.  Between February and March, 213 people were hired in 
Springfield; lowering the unemployment rate to levels the city hasn't seen since 2008. 
 



News    04/22/15   11pm             : 30 
 
As soon-to-be college grads get ready to enter the workforce a new wallet hub report sheds 
some light on the best and worst paying jobs for 2015.  The report says web developers, web 
designers, and software engineers, are topping the best paying list.  It warns computer 
operators have a far grimmer outlook with nearly 20% of the field expected to be cut back in 
the next 5-7 years.  Career advisors at Western New England University say grads should 
think of the first job as the first steps to moving up in your career. 
 
News    05/02/15   10pm             : 30 
 
Democratic lawmakers from Massachusetts are supporting an effort to raise the federal 
minimum wage to $12 per hour by 2020.  Senators Edward Markey and Elizabeth Warren 
have already signed onto the Senate version of the bill.  The bill would also phase out the 
$2.13 tipped wage.  The Massachusetts Legislature approved a law last year raising the 
state's minimum wage to $11 per hour by 2017.  Now there's a push in Massachusetts for a 
$15-per-hour minimum wage. 
 
News    05/08/15   5pm             : 30 
 
Thousands of Hampden county teenagers will compete for a limited number of jobs this 
summer. Young people employed last year by the Youthworks summer jobs program helped 
launch this year's program.  Just one thousand jobs are available for six weeks of 
employment at summer camps, companies and hospitals.  Teens who got jobs last summer 
told 22News they were grateful for the opportunity. 
 
News    05/12/15   5pm             : 30 
 
Manufacturing companies from all over the country are in Western Massachusetts this week 
for one of the largest manufacturing expositions in the New England.  Machines that use 
plasma to etch detailed designs, others that use water mixed with abrasives to cut through 
aluminum; all on display for the three days at the Big E fairgrounds for this year's Eastec 
exposition. Manufacturers, students, and businesses can get an up close look at the latest 
technology like this robotic arm that I'm moving with just the touch of a button.  Roughly 45% 
of the manufacturing jobs in Hampden and Hampshire counties are in the advanced 
manufacturing fields.  But many companies at Tuesday's event said there is still a major skills 
gap in the region which one manufacturing company out of Agawam told 22News can really 
hurt a company from growing.  State Senator Eric Lessor told 22News the skills gap is a 
major issue he expects will be addressed in upcoming budget debates. One effort he says 
he's working towards is an increase in training programs in Western Massachusetts schools. 
 
News    05/21/15   5:30pm             : 30 
 
For the seventh consecutive month, the Massachusetts jobless rate slipped slightly.  The 
state unemployment rate now stands at 4.7%.  According to the federal Bureau of Labor 
Statistics, Massachusetts added more than 10,000 jobs last month.  22News visited 



FutureWorks in Springfield; they're busier than ever.  It's a good balance of supply and 
demand though, many job seekers applying for many positions in the restaurant and retail 
industries, specialty trades, construction, and the post office. Some of its seasonal work, but 
director of Career Services Konrad Rogowski told 22News, job seekers should never 
underestimate those positions. 
 
News    05/28/15   5pm             : 30 
 

The Urban League of Springfield held its annual job fair today.  The Urban League pegs 
Springfield's unemployment rate at 13%.  And the African American and Hispanic 
communities have a staggering unemployment rate of 26%, which is why they held this job 
fair.  The Urban League of Springfield hosted the "Opportunity Connection 2015" job fair at 
the Basketball Hall of Fame Thursday. The job fair featured more than 30 employers and 
educational institutions that offered opportunities ranging from entry level to management 
positions.  The President of the Urban League says it's crucial to provide access to jobs for 
minority and youth groups.  For many people that came to the job fair it's not just about 
finding opportunities or expanding their choices. It's also about sharpening their job hunting 
skills.  You can find a list of the participating employers and educational programs that were 
provided on our website at wwlp.com.  
 
News    06/04/15   11pm             : 30 
 
A budget gap forced Baystate Medical Center to cut its staff today.  Almost 70 jobs lost at 
Baystate Medical Center.  They're blaming a changing healthcare system, and inadequate 
Medicaid payments for today's layoffs.  At the start of next month, 24 people at the region's 
largest employer will be out of a job after Baystate Medical Center announced a round of 
cuts. The layoffs will help off-set a $22 million dollar budget shortfall.  Baystate officials told 
22News no doctors or nurses will lose their jobs.  The cuts are impacting people in 
administration and management roles.  In addition to the layoffs Baystate eliminated 45 open 
positions in hopes of saving other jobs.  On top of that an additional 17 employees will have 
their hours cut.  Baystate's director of public affairs Ben Craft Ben told 22News most of the 
layoffs are at Baystate Medical Center in Springfield, but he couldn't say whether this would 
be the last of the layoffs. Craft said the shortfall comes from the health care industry being 
expected to do more with less.  He said it can also be traced to treating Medicaid patients, 
but only receiving $.70 to $.80 cents on the dollar from the government.  Workers losing their 
jobs will receive severance pay and job placement assistance.  This cutback will go into effect 
in 30 days. 
 
News    06/04/15   5pm             : 30 
 
Positive signs from the U.S. Labor department that the economy is improving.  Fewer 
Americans lost their jobs last week.  But 22News reporter Sy Becker found out why the 
search for work isn't getting easier in Western Massachusetts.  The Careerpoint job training 
agency is hosting its 7th annual outdoor job fair at Heritage State Park in Holyoke June 19th.  
50 companies have jobs to offer, twice the number of companies from a few years ago.  But 
Careerpoint executive director David Gadaire told 22News, many companies may reject 
applicants because of what he called "the skills gap".  They can be more selective.  Gadaire's 



encouraged by the recent arrival of high tech training equipment at Smith Vocational high 
school in Northampton.  Equipment designed to help students compete for the most 
sophisticated aerospace and commercial machine shop jobs.  It gets people who are trained 
to be actually working on the equipment they'll be working on once they're employed. To 
have that happen is a really good thing.  At the June 19th jobs fair, 50 employers ranging 
from MGM Springfield to Cooley-Dickinson hospital will have their pick from literally 
thousands of job seekers. 
 
News    06/17/15   11pm             : 30 
 
A Springfield-based non-profit handed out dozens of pink slips today.  Around 40 people are 
losing their jobs at The New England Farm Workers Council in Springfield.  The non-profit is 
reorganizing after losing hundreds of thousands of dollars of state funding.  The re-structuring 
will affect the organization's homeless and shelter unit.  The woman who's leading this 
reorganization told 22News they lost funding, and they had to eliminate positions.  The New 
England Farm Workers Association is a human services agency dedicated to improving the 
quality of life for low-income people across New England.  With 40 people laid off, 26 
positions will be available internally, meaning workers who were laid off can 
reapply.  Positions have been reconfigured to streamline shelter services.  This centralization 
of services, this sort of point-of-contact way of doing business, alleviates a lot of 
miscommunication, a lot of duplication of work.  Otero told 22News that down-sizing provides 
more opportunity to improve efficiency.  One man told 22News he'd like to see more state 
funding allocated for agencies like the New England Farm Workers Association.  The 
organization plans to provide references and recommendations for any laid off workers who 
are not re-hired to other jobs.  There will be no pay-cuts for the workers rehired for those 26 
new positions.   
 
News    06/19/15   11pm             : 30 
 
Nearly 100 Holyoke public school teachers are being laid off at the end of the school year.  
78 teachers are being laid off from Holyoke Public Schools.  54 received notification over the 
week.  Jackie Reis of the State Department of Education told 22News it's not uncommon for 
layoffs to happen at the end of the school year.  Some of the reasons that teachers are being 
laid off is because they don't have tenure, there are some budget cuts, some positions are 
being cut completely, and also performance issues.  Performance issues may be a 
considerable factor since Holyoke public schools are under state receivership.   
Morales says the Massachusetts Teachers Association will be involved in helping these 
Holyoke teachers find re-employment, now that the district is controlled by the state.  A 
statement was sent by Mitchell Chester, the Massachusetts Commissioner of Elementary and 
Secondary Education.  It read in part, "30 Holyoke teachers are leaving through voluntary 
resignations or retirements, some of which were planned before state receivership."  Reis told 
22News teachers can re-apply, but the chances of being rehired by the district are slim.   
 
News    06/23/15   11pm             : 30 
 



Unemployment in the city of Springfield is on the rise again.  Just from April to May the 
unemployment rate rose from 7.6% to 8.2%.  This is however an improvement from last 
year’s unemployment rate in Springfield at this time which was at 10.5%.  The city is almost 
double the statewide average of 4.4%.  

 


